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Required: What is the “headline” for this report (e.g. a one-sentence “newspaper headline” describing what you accomplished)

Progress with Citrus Thrips, Bean Thrips, Fuller Rose Beetle
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REPORT UPDATE (500 words; summarize your accomplishments )

At the request of the CRB, as of 2011-12, Grafton-Cardwell and Morse merged their core entomology research efforts
under a single project, 5500-501 (Morse's portion of the project is 5500-501b and was funded in the amount of $89,795
replacing his previous CRB project 5500-118). We have always coordinated our research efforts but this arrangement
formalizes the situation. This report summarizes Morse's recent research efforts within this coordinated project.

The Success/Delegate chemistry has been the dominant method of citrus thrips control used since Success was
registered for use on CA citrus in 1998. We continue to search for non-chemical methods of managing citrus thrips and/or
means of reducing the need for treatments but on occasion, chemical control is needed. Citrus thrips has a history of
developing resistance and in some areas, populations are fairly tolerant of organophosphates (e.g., dimethoate),
carbamates (Carzol), and pyrethroids (Baythroid, Danitol). In 2011, field bioassays confirmed the first case of citrus thrips
resistance to Delegate and the situation was discussed with PCAs at the Citrus Roundtable held at Lindcove 9-28-11. As a
result, we will accelerate testing for new chemistries useful in control of citrus thrips and will produce an article for
Citrograph detailing how growers and PCAs can maintain effective use of Delegate by rotating among other chemistries.

Research continues evaluating how to best use Turbocide Gold and Evergreen for post-harvest control of bean thrips on
navel oranges shipped to Australia and New Zealand where this insect is considered a quarantine pest. With the
assistance of Fruit Growers Supply and the Yokohl Company Packing Co., a new overhead Turbocide Gold application
method was tested 11-21-11 and results were quite encouraging.

Fuller rose beetle has re-emerged as an export concern due to egg masses being found on shipments of citrus destined
for Korea. The CRB funded research on this insect for 6 years, 1985-1991, in relation to shipments of citrus to Japan but
this became a non-issue when it was acknowledged that the insect was present in commercial citrus groves in Japan. We
have restarted FRB research, looking at possible use of trunk sprays to control the flightless beetles when they walk up
the trunk of skirt-pruned trees, evaluating various methods of rearing the weevil, and determining how long beetles which
emerge out of the ground can survive and whether they need to feed on foliage prior to laying eggs. Dr. Grafton-Cardwell
and Dr. Walse are studying use of foliar pesticides to control adult FRB and post-harvest methods of control, respectively.

Through funding obtained via a CDFA Specialty Crop grant, a team of researchers (Kris Godfrey, Jorge Pena, Gary
Bender, Jim Bethke, Loretta Bates, and Morse) are importing Aprostocetus vaquitarum, a parasitoid/egg predator from
Florida for control of Diaprepes root weevil. Releases are being made in southern California under an APHIS permit and in
October we made our first field recoveries of this wasp.
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